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July 28, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration, a report responding to budget proviso P1, of Section 17 of the 2011 budget ordinance. The proviso called for the Executive to provide a report identifying problems that can increase applicant and County costs, and delay the release of performance bonds used to ensure the completion of public infrastructure on private development projects.  Performance bonds and other financial performance guarantees are administered by the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES), with involvement by the Department of Transportation (DOT) and the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP). 
Specifically, the proviso report is intended to: 1) address the current process that often results in increased costs to developers or unanticipated County costs to repair infrastructure; 2) include collaboration with the Master Builders Association, the DOT, the DNRP, and the DDES in preparing the report; and 3) evaluate the information collected from the parties above and propose specific solutions and process changes to help ensure that the release of performance bonds will not result in increased costs to developers or County departments.
The report identifies the core of this issue as County regulations, adopted in accordance with RCW 57.17.130, which allow final plat approval and recording before the public infrastructure had been completed.  Completion of the infrastructure is intended to be guaranteed by a bond or other appropriate financial guarantee.  In some cases, deferring completion of infrastructure until after plat recording, along with the processes the County put in place to implement it, has resulted in more uncertainty and unplanned costs for developers when it came time for the final infrastructure approval because disputes arise about whether infrastructure completed after recording complied with King County’s expectations and requirements.  If the County did not require the infrastructure to be fixed and accepted it, then County taxpayers and ratepayers bore the burden of the cost to fix the poorly constructed and/or maintained infrastructure.  These problems led to numerous internal conflicts within the County and the coordination between County departments and the developers stopped working effectively.

The problems and issues identified in the management and fulfillment of the performance bonding process has led to a set of recommendations that has been agreed upon by the stakeholders involved in the report drafting process.  The recommendations include: 1) amending the County Code to require more completion of required public infrastructure prior to final plat approval and recording; 2) establishing a service agreement between the County agencies involved to improve coordination in the inspection of public infrastructure and release of performance guarantees; 3) implementing a unified fixed fee system for inspections, including those of public infrastructure, to ensure cost predictability to developers; 4) establishing and adhering to an efficient and binding inter-agency dispute resolution process; and 5) conducting a future evaluation of possible reductions in the required maintenance and defect financial guarantee based upon anticipated improvements in public infrastructure quality.  It is believed all of the recommendations above are proactive steps that should be taken by the County to alleviate the potential for increased costs to the applicant and the County when dealing with utilization and management of performance guarantees and the construction of public infrastructure.
If you have any questions about this proviso report, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700 or via e-mail at john.starbard@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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